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MINUTES 
 

 
Title             
OFFICE OF THE PCC BUSINESS MEETING    
______________________________________________________________ 
Date    Location    Duration 
11 February 2016 Office of the PCC               09:45 – 11:00 
______________________________________________________________ 
Present: 
Vera Baird - Police and Crime Commissioner  
Mike Mullen – Head of Strategic Asset Management 
Mike Tait – Director of Finance 
Dean Lowery – Officer of the PCC  
 
Apologies for absence: 
Mr Richard Heron – T/Director of Legal Services 
 

 
 
1 Medium Term Financial Strategy  2016/17 to 2019/20 

 
Mike Tait presented a key decision in relation to the Medium Term 
financial Strategy for 2016/17 to 2019/20. This document sets out the 
key financial issues facing the Police and Crime Commissioner over 
the stated period and provides options for delivering a sustainable 
budget and capital programme over the medium term.  
 
It also sets out how the Commissioner can provide the Chief Constable 
with the resources to deliver the priorities in the Police and Crime Plan. 
 
The Commissioner subsequently agreed the strategy. 
 
The covering report can be viewed on the PCC website by clicking on 
the following link: 
 
http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-
strategies/  
 
  

2 Budget and Council tax Precept  
 
Mike Tait presented a key decision in relation to the setting of the 
Budget and Council Tax Precept for 2016/17/ 
 
On 02 February 2016 the Police and Crime Panel agreed the proposals 
of the Police and Crime Commissioner (the Commissioner) to issue a 
band D council tax precept for the Northumbria area of £93.33. There 

http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-strategies/
http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-strategies/
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are statutory requirements for the Commissioner to calculate the 
budget requirements and formally issue a precept for the financial year.  
 
As set out within the report the Commissioner was recommended to 
approve: 
 
 

 The proposed revenue and capital budget 2016/17; 
 

 The reserves policy; 
 

 The calculations of council tax in 2016/17 in accordance with sections 
42A, 42B and 45 to 47 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, 
as amended;  

 

 The council tax precept of £93.33 for band D to be issued in 2016/17; 
 

 The Prudential Indicators; 
 

 The method of calculating Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) for 
2016/17. 

 
 The Commissioner subsequently agreed the key decision. 
 

 The covering report can be viewed on the PCC website by clicking on 
the following link: 

 
 http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-
info/precept-2016-17/  
 

 
3 Treasury Management Performance to 30th September 2016 

 
Mike Tait presented the Commissioner with a report that summarized 
the Treasury Management performance for the six months to 30 
September 2015. 
 
The mid-year performance of the Treasury Management Service is 
reported in line with CIPFA’s Code of Practice on Treasury 
Management and the Treasury Policy Statement and Strategy 2015/16 
to 2017/18 which was approved by the Police and Crime 
Commissioner on 26 February 2015. 
 
Investment Performance 

 
The latest projection of investment income for 2015/16, based on 
interest earned to date and expected interest to March 2016, is 
£0.328m compared to the original estimate of £0.085m. The £0.243m 

http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-info/precept-2016-17/
http://www.northumbria-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/finance/financial-info/precept-2016-17/


 

                                                                                                                                        3 

                                                                                                                                         

                                                                                                                                         

 

increase is mainly due to a recent dividend received in August 2015 of 
£0.211m in relation to the Heritable Bank and average investments and 
average rate of investments being higher than budgeted. 

 
The average rate of return is monitored for each investment type that 
the Commissioner enters into and these are used to calculate an 
average rate of return for the year to date.  The current rate of return is 
0.48%, which is an overachievement against the estimate of 0.40%. 

 
As a means of benchmarking, the average rate of return for the month 
and year to date is compared to the equivalent 7 day London Inter 
Bank Bid Rate (LIBID), which is the rate that banks are willing to 
borrow money from each other.  The monthly return of 0.04% exceeds 
the LIBID 7 day rate equivalent of 0.03%.  The Commissioner’s 
average rate of return of 0.48% is well in excess of the equivalent 
LIBID 7 day rate of 0.36%. 
 
Capita Asset Services produces a quarterly Investment Benchmarking 
report that assesses both the rate of return and the risk of the 
counterparty to calculate a weighted average rate of return, which is 
used for comparison across other similar Authorities.  In the most 
recent report that covers the period up to June 2015, the 
Commissioner achieved a weighted average rate of return of 0.50% on 
investments. This is at the lower end of the risk adjusted expectations 
as defined in the benchmarking report of between (0.50%) and (0.61%) 
which reflects the Commissioners risk averse approach to investments 
and primary objective of safeguarding assets. 

 
Heritable Bank 
 

When Heritable Bank entered administration in October 2008 the 
former Police Authority had £5.238m invested which was due to mature 
with interest by the end of 2008/09; the total value including accrued 
interest was £5.300m. 
 
It has been previously reported dividends totalling £4.983m (94.02 in 
the £) have been received.  This is an overachievement against the 
estimated return of 90p in the £.  As the original investment was 
impaired in 2010/11 to reflect the expected return, all additional income 
above 90p in the £ is revenue income.   
 
A further Heritable Bank dividend has been received in August 2015 for 
£0.211m. This receipt increases the dividend paid to £5.194m 
representing 98p in the £. 
 
The balance of the investment outstanding is therefore £0.106m. 
 
This new dividend has been reflected as additional investment income 
in the accounts of the Police and Crime Commissioner 2015/16. 
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Borrowing  
 
The Treasury Strategy was based on a borrowing requirement for the 
year of £24m which includes £14m carry forward from 2014/15. As at 
30 September 2015 the Commissioner has entered into £21m short 
term borrowing and £10m long term borrowing. This is in line with the 
current strategy to defer any long term borrowing and use cash 
balances and capital receipts generated from the estates rationalisation 
programme to fund the capital programme. 
 
The current forecast for interest payable on total borrowing is £3.617m 
at an average rate of 3.34% compared to the budget of £3.938m at an 
average rate of 3.93%. This represents an estimated gross underspend 
of £0.321m. 
 
Summary of Mid-year Performance 
 
The projected net impact of investments and borrowing activity to the 
Commissioner in 2015/16 is an underspend of £0.564m against the 
original budget.  
 
 

4.  Sale of Morpeth Police Station 
  

Mike Mullen presented the Commissioner with a key decision relating 
to the sale of the former Morpeth police Station. 
 
The property has previously been declared surplus to requirements 
and has been marketed for sale by a commercial agent. 

 
Several offers have now been received on the property and the 
Commissioner was asked to agree for the amount disclosed within the 
presented report. 
 

The Commissioner subsequently agreed the sale. 


